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 AGENDA FOR REGULAR MEETING 
VILLAGE OF TINLEY PARK 

PLAN COMMISSION 

 June 15, 2023 – 7:00 P.M. 
Council Chambers 

Village Hall – 16250 S. Oak Park Avenue 
 

Regular Meeting Called to Order 

Pledge of Allegiance 

Roll Call Taken 

Communications 

Approval of Minutes: Minutes of the June 1, 2023 Regular Meeting 

 
ITEM #1 PUBLIC HEARING – 8041, 8051, 8061 186th STREET –  MAP AMENDMENT 

(REZONING) AND SPECIAL USE FOR A SUBSTANTIAL DEVIATION FROM 
THE MERCURY BUSINESS CENTER PUD 
Consider recommending that the Village Board grant John Olivieri on behalf of Centre 
Place Office Condominium Association a Map Amendment (Rezoning) and a Special Use 
for a Substantial Deviation from the Mercury Business Center PUD at 8041, 8051, and 
8061 186th Street in the M-1 PD (General Manufacturing, Mercury Business Center PUD) 
zoning district to rezone the properties to ORI (Office and Restricted Industrial) zoning 
district, and amend the PUD to allow Medical Office as a permitted use.   
 

ITEM #2 PUBLIC HEARING – GAS N WASH, 18301 LAGRANGE RD –  SPECIAL USE, 
FINAL PLAT, VARIATIONS, AND SITE PLAN/ ARCHITECTURAL 
APPROVAL 
Consider recommending that the Village Board grant Leonard McEnery on behalf of Gas 
N Wash a Special Use for a Automobile Service Station and an Automobile Car Wash 
and Variations (Urban Design Overlay, Parking Minimum, Parking Minimum, Parking 
Locations, Wall/Ground Signs, etc.) to permit an gas station with a convenience store, car 
wash, and two drive-thru restaurant uses at the property located at 18301 LaGrange Road 
(SEC LaGrange Rd and 183rd St) in the B-3 (General Business and Commercial) zoning 
district. Site Plan and Final Plat approval are also being considered at the meeting.   
**Requested to continue to 7/6/2023 meeting.  
 

 
Receive Comments from the Public 
Good of the Order 
Adjourn Meeting 
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MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE 
PLAN COMMISSION, VILLAGE OF TINLEY PARK, 
COOK AND WILL COUNTIES, ILLINOIS 

 
June 1, 2023 

 
 

The meeting of the Plan Commission, Village of Tinley Park, Illinois, was held in the Council 
Chambers located in the Village Hall of Tinley Park, 16250 Oak Park Avenue, Tinley Park, IL on 
June 1, 2023.  
  
CALL TO ORDER –CHAIRMAN GRAY called to order the Regular Meeting of the Plan 
Commission for June 1, 2023 at 7:05 p.m. 
 
Jarell Blakely, Management Analyst, called the roll.  
 
Present and responding to roll call were the following:   

Chairman Gray 
     Donald Bettenhausen 
     James Gaskill 
     Angela Gatto  

Terry Hamilton 
     Andrae Marak 
     Kurt Truxal 
 
Absent Plan Commissioners:  Eduardo Mani 
     Steve Sepessy 
 
Village Officials and Staff:    Dan Ritter, Community Development Director 
     John Urbanski, Public Works Director 

Michael O. Whalen, Associate Planner 
     Jarell Blakely, Management Analyst 
     Dana West, Robinson Engineering 
 
Petitioners: Chris Kalischefski 
  
  
Members of the Public:  none 
         
COMMUNICATIONS – Dan Ritter, Community Development Director, noted there are no 
communications. 
 
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES - Minutes of the May 18, 2023, Regular Meeting of the Plan Commission 
were presented for approval. A motion was made by COMMISSIONER GASKILL, seconded by 
COMMISSIONER TRUXAL to approve the May 18, 2023, minutes as presented. CHAIRMAN GRAY 
asked for a voice vote; all were in favor. He declared the motion carried.  
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TO:  VILLAGE OF TINLEY PARK PRESIDENT AND BOARD OF TRUSTEES 
 
FROM:  VILLAGE OF TINLEY PARK PLAN COMMISSION 
 
SUBJECT:  MINUTES OF THE JUNE 1, 2023 REGULAR MEETING 
 
ITEM #1:  WORKSHOP – GAS N WASH, 18301 LAGRANGE RD – SPECIAL USE, 

FINAL PLAT, VARIATIONS, AND SITE PLAN/ARCHITECTURAL 
APPROVAL 

 Consider recommending that the Village Board grant Leonard McEnery on behalf 
of Gas N Wash a Special Use for a Automobile Service Station and an Automobile 
Car Wash and Variations (Urban Design Overlay, Parking Minimum, Parking 
Minimum, Parking Locations, Wall/Ground Signs, etc.) to permit an gas station with 
a convenience store, car wash, and two drive-thru restaurant uses at the property 
located at 18301 LaGrange Road (SEC LaGrange Rd and 183rd St) in the B-3 
(General Business and Commercial) zoning district. Site Plan and Final Plat 
approval are also being considered at the meeting. 

 
Present and responding to roll call were the following:   

Chairman Gray 
     Donald Bettenhausen 
     James Gaskill 
     Angela Gatto  

Terry Hamilton 
     Eduardo Mani 
     Andrae Marak 
     Kurt Truxal 
 
Absent Plan Commissioners:  Eduardo Mani 
     Steve Sepessy 
 
Village Officials and Staff:    Dan Ritter, Community Development Director 
     John Urbanski, Public Works Director 

Michael O. Whalen, Associate Planner 
     Jarell Blakely, Management Analyst 
     Dana West, Robinson Engineering 
 
Petitioners: Chris Kalischefski 
  
Members of the Public:  none 
      
CHAIRMAN GRAY introduced Item #1.  
 
Dan Ritter, Community Development Director, provided a brief introduction on the project.  He 
noted that traffic and parking are major components since it is a proposed gas station on a busy 
corner.  Dana West from Robinson Engineering and John Urbanski, our Public Works Director, are 
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both here as a resource.  Gas N Wash has been a good partner thus far given the challenges of 
topography and access to the site.  He noted that following Staff’s presentation that the Petitioner 
may have some updates.  He stated this is a Workshop, so there is no voting today.  The 
Commissioners are welcome to ask questions.   
 
Michael O. Whalen, Associate Planner, presented the staff report. 
 
Dan Ritter said the Urban Design Overlay District (UDO) has required variations for many projects. 
He said that the UDO provisions are strong, however making a gas station and carwash is 
challenging for walkable urban design. He added that the project has added some pedestrian 
walkways to help meet the intent of the UDO. He said that the signage variations are similar to the 
variations approved for both other Gas N Wash gas stations. He said the Zoning Ordinance sign 
provisions are not well suited to the design of a gas station. He said some signs could meet the code. 
He asked Dana West whether the Robinson Engineering team had anything to elaborate on from 
the traffic report and their memo included in the agenda packet. Dan Ritter said that the approval 
can be conditioned to say that Gas N Wash will be responsible for some traffic improvements if 
problems arise. He said that any developer would have difficulty developing a good site plan 
without access to La Grange Road. He said this scenario is also found on Harlem Avenue near the 
I-80 and Harlem Ave interchange.  
 
CHAIRMAN GRAY raised a concern with the location of the stormwater facility at the high point 
of the site. Dana West said the strategy is unconventional, but that the developer’s engineers are 
confident the facility will work. She added that the details will be worked out at final engineering. 
Dan Ritter noted that there would be a retaining wall as the site is leveled out. CHAIRMAN GRAY 
said the grading approach will be costlier for maintenance.  
 
Dana West said that 183rd Street is a Cook County Department of Transportation and Highways 
roadway and the Village and Robinson are awaiting comments on what roadway and site plan 
adjustments may be required by the County. CHAIRMAN GRAY asked about whether or not a 
signal at White Eagle Drive and 183rd Street was needed. Dan Ritter said a traffic warrant analysis 
may be required by the County. He noted that there are existing traffic issues at the 183rd and La 
Grange intersection and that the roadway is wide enough to accommodate a dual left turn lane. He 
said this may be requested or required by the County.  
 
CHAIRMAN GRAY noted he was also concerned with the site plan’s vehicle circulation and 
referred to a number of pinch points for drive-thru traffic. He said the site was crowded internally. 
John Urbanski said he supported and agreed with the comments provided by Robinson Engineering 
relating to traffic and site circulation. 
 
CHAIRMAN GRAY asked the Petitioner to come up to speak. Chris Kalischefski introduced the 
members of his team. He stated that site was difficult to develop because of its proximity to I-80. 
He noted the traffic counts and roadway characteristics in the area. He said the site was appropriate 
for a gas station. He said he would work with his team to reduce the number of signage variances 
being requested. He was under the impression the total square footage of signage allowed was 
around 700 square feet and said the proposal was around 300 square feet. He noted there is a number 
of businesses and components of the gas station proposed on the site. He said the Petitioner would 
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not spend so much money to design a site that they felt was unsafe. He said the existing traffic is 
enough to generate enough customers to justify the cost of having the stormwater facility at the high 
point of the site. He commented on previous submittals and described some specifics of vehicle 
access. He said the Petitioner’s team will work with Staff. He made reference to the proposed floor 
area ratio to describe the intensity of the development. He said that other Gas N Wash drive-thrus 
do not have stacking problems. He commented on the traffic generation of potential future tenants 
and the stacking that might be needed for low generating drive-thru tenants. He commented on 
vehicle movements. He said confusing site design will lead customers to go to other gas stations. 
He said gas stations are less successful if they are not right on the street. He said that placing the 
pond at the high point of the site is intended to place the gas station as close as possible to the 183rd 
and La Grange intersection. He said most of the grading would use on-site materials, and that 
digging the pond will generate additional on-site fill to use to raise the lower portion of the site. He 
commented on the quality of Gas N Wash developments. He committed to enhancing the building 
entry on the east side of the convenience store building. He stated that in his team’s opinion there 
would be limited pedestrian trip generation in the area. He stated that other developments in the 
vicinity had less sidewalks. He referred to his earlier signage and development intensity comments. 
He said his team is willing to work with staff. 
 
CHAIRMAN GRAY thanked the Petitioner. He said he agreed that the site is appropriate for a gas 
station.  
 
COMMISSIONER BETTENHAUSEN said he had concerns about traffic and site circulation. 
 
COMMISSIONER MARAK said he is concerned with the 183rd right-in-right-out driveway. He 
noted high-speed vehicle movements. He said the pedestrian connections between the convenience 
store and the hotels in the vicinity are important. He added that as sidewalks continue to fill in, 
residents may want to walk to the convenience store, though noted most people would probably 
drive instead of taking a ten-minute walk. He reiterated that pedestrian connectivity is very 
important.  
 
COMMISSIONER GASKILL had no comment.  
 
COMMISSIONER GATTO said she was concerned that there were two drive-thrus proposed. She 
noted that the Gas N Wash location on 183rd Street only has one drive-thru. She said that 
eliminating one drive-thru would reduce some of the site circulation issues. COMMISSIONER 
HAMILTON agreed. CHAIRMAN GRAY said the vehicle movements for the u-shaped drive-thru 
were complicated and that there was potential for a pinch point and for traffic to back up onto 183rd 
Street. COMMISSIONER GATTO said The Plan Commission was concerned about traffic 
circulation for the Gas N Wash location on 183rd Street and that the single-drive-thru design makes 
the site easy to navigate and there is limited congestion within the site. She added that she was glad 
the Dunkin Donuts franchise rules eliminated the possibility of a Dunkin Donuts at the proposed 
site. She again said she was concerned about the proposed site having two drive-thrus. She said that 
at the 183rd Street location the gas station and car wash are divided by a street and asked whether 
a similar solution was possible at the proposed site. CHAIRMAN GRAY said the lack of access 
from La Grange was an issue.  
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CHAIRMAN GRAY asked if the Petitioner had some potential drive-thru tenants in mind. He noted 
that some users, like the Starbucks on 171st and Harlem generate so much traffic that they cause 
problems on public roadways. COMMISSIONER GATTO said the Dunkin Donuts on 171th and 
80th Avenue is a well-designed drive-thru.  
 
COMMISSIONER GATTO said she thought there is a better way to configure the site. Dan Ritter 
said the issue is not having two drive-thrus, the issue is which tenants move in. He said that the 
approval will be conditioned to require a new traffic analysis if a different type of business were to 
move into one of the drive-thrus. He said the main issue is the 183rd Street access point since users 
for all of the components of the site will enter at that one location which creates the potential for 
backups. Dan Ritter said that additional stacking was added and menu boards were relocated to try 
to make the drive-thrus work better. He said that the Petitioner has worked to improve the site plan, 
but knowing the maximum drive-thru traffic generation is important to understand whether the site 
will function as intended. He said other locations work well and directional signage will help.  
 
COMMISSIONER MARAK asked if there were sites with similar layouts. Dan Ritter deferred to 
the Petitioner. CHAIRMAN GRAY said knowing the tenants would be helpful. He commented on 
a potential site reconfiguration and said proposed vehicle movements may be non-instinctual. Chris 
Kalischefski said the Petitioner’s team would look at potential reconfiguration. He commented on 
the nature of the potential tenants. Dan Ritter said the more intense user should be located at the 
rear drive-thru so that potential backups can occur in the site instead of onto public roads. Michael 
O. Whalen commented on the traffic report user parameters and said a revised report would be 
needed if those parameters changed. Dana West said the parameters of the report could shift peak 
traffic times depending on the drive-thru users. The Chris Kalischefski agreed that revised traffic 
studies would be submitted if users changed. 
 
Chris Kalischefski asked about parking ratio calculations. Michael O. Whalen said that fueling bays 
serve as parking stalls for many convenience store customers. CHAIRMAN GRAY asked about 
the difference in parking counts. Dan Ritter said the Zoning Ordinance’s parking provisions are 
outdated and that a variance can be supported if the Petitioner can show the proposed number of 
parking spaces is appropriate.  
 
COMMISSIONER TRUXAL said he goes to both Gas N Wash locations in Mokena. He said the 
parking at both is constrained and said the issue may be caused by the presence of gaming machines 
as some people can stay for hours. He said he occasionally parks in the carwash vacuum bays 
because all parking spaces are taken. He also noted that crashes might occur at the 183rd right-in-
right-out driveway at the proposed site. He said the northernmost driveway could cause more 
crashes with motorists trying to turn left. He said the proposal of having two drive-thrus was too 
much for the site. Chris Kalischefski said the Mokena locations have less parking. 
COMMISSIONER TRUXAL said the Gas N Wash location on 191st and 88th Avenue in Mokena 
only has one drive-thru. He said the drive-thru at that location, a Dunkin Donuts, regularly backs 
up onto 88th Avenue and blocks access to the site. He said proposed site including a second drive-
thru may create the same problem. CHAIRMAN GRAY referred to the staff report which noted 
that there is no parking requirement for gaming seats. COMMISSIONERS GATTO and TRUXAL 
said people sit at the gaming machines for hours. Dan Ritter likened gaming seats to tables at a 
restaurant but said a one-to-one ratio was probably appropriate. COMMISSIONER TRUXAL said 
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two drive-thrus were too much for the location. Chris Kalischefski said there will be six gaming 
seats.  
 
COMMISSIONER BETTENHAUSEN asked if White Eagle Drive will ever run through north of 
183rd Street. Dan Ritter said that a driveway would be more likely. COMMISSIONER 
BETTENHAUSEN said he was concerned about traffic from the hotels. Dan Ritter said hotels 
generate a limited amount of traffic. Dana West said the Marriott hotels site on the east side of 
White Eagle will have as many trips in a day as the proposed Gas N Wash will in an hour. Dan 
Ritter said a condition will be added to the approvals that Gas N Wash will have to cover its portion 
of road modifications if problems occur. COMMISSIONER BETTENHAUSEN said the site 
circulation was complicated and likened it to the CVS on 171st and La Grange. 
 
COMMISSIONER TRUXAL said Gas N Washes are very clean and very popular, which is both a 
good and bad thing. Chris Kalischefski commented about CC DOTH and IDOT approvals.  
 
COMMISSIONER TRUXAL said that the current proposal was scary. CHAIRMAN GRAY 
commented on pedestrian-motorist conflicts and that the site plan cause safety concerns. Dan Ritter 
commented that pedestrian connectivity to hotels is important because the convenience store side 
of the business is a strong driver of trips. He said the Petitioner’s team did its best to design the 
walkways but that topography of the site made more conveniently located walkways not possible. 
Chris Kalischefski responded. Dan Ritter noted the importance of walkability as the area continues 
to develop.  
 
John Urbanski said the current proposal is a lot closer to what the Village wants to see from an 
engineering and traffic perspective. He said the Petitioner’s team has expressed a willingness to 
work with Village Staff.  
 
COMMISSIONER HAMILTON said it appeared there were conflicting goals for the site. He said 
there’s a balance between a site design that is strongly oriented towards vehicles and a need for 
more pedestrian oriented urban design. He questioned whether bringing the item back to the June 
15th hearing would allow enough time to make revisions and complete reviews. Dan Ritter said 
making the 15th public hearing is the goal and that Staff will work with the Petitioner on a realistic 
timeline. He said the item could be continued if the timeline becomes an issue. CHAIRMAN GRAY 
said it appears Village Staff and the Petitioner are all acting in good faith. Dan Ritter noted that 
workshops help guide petitioners to improve projects. Chris Kalischefski thanked the Plan 
Commissioners. 
 
CHAIRMAN GRAY reiterated the public hearing is scheduled for two weeks from now on June 
15th.  If more progress still needs to be made, staff will let us know.   
 
Good of the Order 
 
Dan Ritter, Community Development Director, provided status on the following projects:  
 
Lori Kosmatka, Associate Planner, passed her AICP exam to be a Certified Planner.  
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Planning Manager position was accepted today.    
 
Per COMMISSIONER GASKILL’s inquiry on Amazon (noting signage is down and they have 
closed many stores because it isn’t working the way they thought it would): This is one of 
approximately 40 locations in the nation.  They are not telling  us anything they are not telling 
anyone else. They are not pulling out of the Chicago market, but may be changing prototypes.  The 
hope is they still go in the space.  The property owner is committed to having a grocer in that space.  
We have a good relationship with the property owner who also does not know anything.  They have 
been paying their lease.   They removed signage at other locations as well, like Arlington Heights, 
and across the country.  There is nothing we have to force them to open.  The property owners 
worked well with us.  We are hopeful they will pivot to another model and stay there.  If not, we 
will work with the property owners to find another use.  COMMISSIONER GASKILL noted it 
would be nice if Walt’s came back.  Dan Ritter responded it has more to do with the property owner 
and what Walt’s would have agreed to.    COMMISSIONER GASKILL noted it would be helpful 
to broker something to put them back there.  Dan Ritter responded they are looking at all types of 
users that could go in the space.   
 
Pete’s has been morning forward across the street.  
 
Per COMMISSIONER GATTO’S inquiry on the (former state) mental institution:  Dan Ritter noted 
the public updates are what has been communicated in the newspapers/media.  The bill passed in 
the State for the Park District to get it.  The Village’s vision for being able fund the cleanup for the 
site was going to be through some private development and not parks.  We are trying to work with 
the Park District.  He would have to defer to the Village Manager on any further information.  
Everyone wants to see cleanup and development on the site one way or another.  That would be a 
step in the right direction, and everyone’s goal in Tinley Park.  COMMISSIONER HAMILTON 
then asked whether any of the mental institution would come to the Plan Commission.  Dan Ritter 
responded it could potentially come to the Plan Commission, because as the zoning currently is, it 
does not allow for a public park on it.  There may be requests for rezoning and subdivision. It is 
currently one lot without utilities, easements or roads.  Regardless of the owner, these things need 
to be thought out as pieces are split off.  COMMISSIONER MARAK remarked  that it strikes him 
that the upcoming master plan would be an appropriate place to address how that space fits into the 
rest of the Village.  Dan Ritter responded that we are doing the comprehensive plan for the entire 
Village.  We don’t know if that will come before or after.  280 acres in the center of town is a major 
focal point.   
 
Receive Comments from the Public 
 
There were no comments from the public.   
 
CHAIRMAN GRAY requested a motion to adjourn the meeting. 
 
COMMISSIONER GATTO made a motion to adjourn the Meeting. Second by COMMISSIONER 
GASKILL. CHAIRMAN GRAY requested a voice vote. Hearing no opposition, he declared the 
Meeting Adjourned.  Meeting was adjourned at 8:36 p.m. 



PLAN COMMISSION STAFF REPORT  
June 15, 2023 – Public Hearing 
 
8041–8061 186th Street PUD Deviation and Map Amendment 
8041– 8061 186th Street 
 

 
Google Streetview of 8041–8061 186th Street 

 
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
The Petitioner, John Olivieri, on behalf of Centre Place Office Condominium Association, is 
seeking a Special Use for a Substantial Deviation from the Mercury Business Center PUD. 
Contingent on the approval of the Special Use, the Petitioner is seeking a Map Amendment 
(Rezoning) to the ORI PD (Office and Restricted Industrial, Mercury Business Center) zoning 
district. The property is currently zoned M-1 PD (General Manufacturing, Mercury Business 
Center PUD). 
 
The purpose of this Substantial Deviation and Rezoning is to permit Medical Office Uses 
within the ORI (Office and Restricted Industrial) zoning district within the Mercury Business 
Center PUD. The PUD and its underlying M-1 zoning district permits Medical Clinics, 
however that use is larger in scale and distinct from a Medical Office. There are a handful 
of Medical Offices operating at 8041-8061 186th Street already which are out of compliance 
with the Zoning Ordinance. The buildings are designed as traditional offices spaces and not 
as industrial buildings. The ORI zoning allows more of the office type uses while limiting 
heavy industrial uses that could operate on the site by-right under the M-1 zoning.  A 
Substantial Deviation from the PUD and a Rezoning will allow these businesses to continue 
operating in the office condominium and allow uses compatible with the building types to 
operate.  
 
No other changes to the site are proposed. 

  

 
 
 
 
 
 
Petitioner 
John Olivieri of Centre 
Place Office 
Condominium 
Association 
 
Property Location 
8041–8061 186th Street 
 
PIN 
19-09-02-202-023-0000; 
19-09-02-202-021-0000; 
19-09-02-202-019-0000 
 
Zoning 
Existing: M-1 PD (General 
Manufacturing, Mercury 
Business Center) 
 
Proposed: ORI PD (Office 
& Restricted Industrial, 
Mercury Business 
Center) 
 
Approvals Sought 
 Special Use Permit 

for a PUD Substantial 
Deviation 

 Map Amendment 
 
 
 
 
 
Project Planner 
Michael O. Whalen, AICP 
Associate Planner 
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EXISTING SITE, NEARBY LAND USES, & ZONING 
 
The subject properties at 8041-8061186th Street are zoned M-1 and are 
within the Mercury Business Center PUD. The PUD was adopted in 
1994 (Ord. No. 94-O-066) and, together with the underlying zoning, 
was intended to be developed as an industrial park with a variety of 
light industrial uses. All properties in the vicinity of the subject 
properties are zoned M-1 within the same PUD. 
 
Three four-unit office condominiums exist at the subject properties—
one four-unit building on each lot. The buildings were constructed in 
2003 and the development pattern is incongruous to the surrounding 
built environment. The neighborhood surrounding the development is 
an industrial park with warehouse buildings. It is typical for these large 
warehouse buildings to contain both accessory offices for warehouse 
users and professional offices for a variety of businesses. The three 
four-unit condominium buildings are designed for professional offices, 
and thus are compatible with surrounding uses office uses, despite the 
different development pattern.  
 
The Zoning Ordinance states that “the M-1 General Manufacturing 
District is intended to provide for those industrial activities that have 
moderate environmental effects and are located in areas relatively 
removed from residential and prime retail development. Offices, 
business and professional: including but not limited to insurance 
offices, real estate offices, security and commodity brokers, and other 
similar type offices (abbreviated here as “professional office”) is a 
permitted use in the M-1 zoning district. Business and professional 
offices, including medical (abbreviated here as “medical office”) is not permitted in the M-1 zoning district. The ORI 
zoning district has the same allowability for these uses. 
 
PETITIONER REQUEST 
 
The Petitioner is seeking approval for medical office tenants to be allowed to operate out of the properties at 8041-
8061 186th Street. 
 
There are distinctions between professional offices and medical offices, especially in an industrial park context. 
Professional Offices typically have a lower rate of trip generation as few non-employees arrive at the businesses. An 
office for an insurance agency might have less than one customer per day. Medical Offices by nature have a much 
higher rate of non-employees arriving at the business. For example, an office for a single physician, if fully booked for 
the day, could have 30+ people visiting per day. These industrial parks can be difficult to navigate, and signage can be 
a challenge, as the Zoning Ordinance restricts signage in industrial areas. The subject sites are located adjacent to 
80th Avenue at 186th Street, so customers/patients will not struggle navigating the site. 
 
The market for these types of offices spaces has changed since their development. Demand for small corporate office 
space is limited, particularly with a rise in demand for work-from-home situations. However, the demand for medical 
office space has increased. 
 
The Petitioner is requesting a Special Use Permit to modify the Mercury Business Center PUD to allow medical offices 
within the ORI zoning district. Contingent upon the granting of this Special Use Permit, the Petitioner is requesting a 
Map Amendment to rezone the subject properties to ORI to allow the continuation of medical office uses by existing 
tenants. 

Location map (top) & zoning map (bottom) 
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PARKING 
 
There is adequate parking—at least 96 spaces between the three buildings. If parking is divided amongst the twelve 
units in the complex, each unit will have eight spaces. Since some units will be occupied by limited trip-generating 
businesses (e.g., an insurance office), it is anticipated that there will be enough space for any medical office uses. 
Additionally, while medical offices may generate a higher number of trips than professional offices, the number of 
customers/patients at any given time is typically limited. Parking is reviewed as part of the Village’s Change of Use 
application process—each business proposal will be reviewed for parking constraints at the time of application. 
 
 

 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

  
Aerial image of site buildings and parking areas 
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STANDARDS FOR A SPECIAL USE 
 
Section X.J.5. of the Zoning Ordinance lists standards that need to be considered by the Plan Commission. The Plan 
Commission is encouraged to consider these standards (listed below) when analyzing a Special Use request. 
 
X.J.5. Standards: No Special Use shall be recommended by the Plan Commission unless said Commission shall find: 
 

a. That the establishment, maintenance, or operation of the Special Use will not be detrimental to or 
endanger the public health, safety, morals, comfort, or general welfare; 

 The proposed Special Use will not be detrimental to or endanger the public health, safety, 
morals, comfort, or general welfare. The proposed Special Use is safe for the public, 
employees, and neighboring properties. The Special Use Permit for a Substantial Deviation to 
the Mercury Business Center PUD will allow Tinley Park businesses to continue operation 
without disruption. 

b. That the Special Use will not be injurious to the use and enjoyment of other property in the immediate 
vicinity for the purposes already permitted, nor substantially diminish and impair property values within 
the neighborhood; 

 The proposal will not be injurious to the use and enjoyment of other property in the immediate 
vicinity nor substantially diminish or impair property values within the neighborhood.  

c. That the establishment of the Special Use will not impede the normal and orderly development and 
improvement of surrounding property for uses permitted in the district; 

 Neighboring properties are already developed,  and the proposal will not negatively affect any 
future development or redevelopment of neighboring properties.  

d. That adequate utilities, access roads, drainage, and/or other necessary facilities have been or are being 
provided; 

 The site is already developed with adequate utilities and no additional utilities are needed 
based on the change in potential business uses. 

e. That adequate measures have been or will be taken to provide ingress and egress so designed as to 
minimize traffic congestion in the public streets; and 

 The site is already developed with drive aisles and parking areas. While permitting “Medical 
Offices” in the ORI-PD district will generate more traffic, traffic impacts will be minimal. 

f. That the Special Use shall, in all other respects, conform to the applicable regulations of the district in 
which it is located, except as such regulations may in each instance be modified by the Village Board 
pursuant to the recommendation of the Plan Commission.  The Village Board shall impose such conditions 
and restrictions upon the premises benefited by a Special Use Permit as may be necessary to ensure 
compliance with the above standards, to reduce or minimize the effect of such permit upon other 
properties in the neighborhood, and to better carry out the general intent of this Ordinance.  Failure to 
comply with such conditions or restrictions shall constitute a violation of this Ordinance. 

 All other Village code requirements will be met. 
g. The extent to which the Special Use contributes directly or indirectly to the economic development of the 

community as a whole. 
 The proposal will allow existing businesses to continue to operate within the Village without 

disruption. Medical offices provide essential services to the public.  
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STANDARDS FOR MAP AMENDMENT (REZONING) APPROVAL 
 
The Zoning Ordinance does not establish any specific criteria that must be met in order for the Village Board to 
approve a rezoning request. Likewise, Illinois Statutes does not provide any specific criteria. Historically, Illinois courts 
have used eight factors enunciated in two court cases, LaSalle Bank of Chicago v. County of Cook (1957) and Sinclair 
Pipeline v. Village of Richton Park (1960), when evaluating the validity of zoning changes. The so-called “LaSalle factors” 
are listed below. The Plan Commission must consider these standards when analyzing a Map Amendment (Rezoning) 
request. 
 

a. The existing uses and zoning of nearby property; 
 Existing surrounding uses of properties in the vicinity are generally warehouse and 

professional office type uses. All properties in the vicinity of the subject site are zoned M-1 PD 
(General Manufacturing, Mercury Business Center PUD) which are compatible with the 
proposed ORI zoning. 

b. The extent to which property values are diminished by the particular zoning; 
 The property value of the subject site is diminished due to the nature of the development 

pattern of the subject site in the M-1 PD (General Manufacturing, Mercury Business Center 
PUD). The office condominium development pattern is compatible with all office uses, 
including medical offices. The site’s zoning limits the pool of potential tenants/owners of each 
office condominium.  

c. The extent to which the destruction of property values of the complaining party benefits the health, safety, 
or general welfare of the public; 

 Maintaining the M-1 PD (General Manufacturing, Mercury Business Center PUD) generally has 
no impact on the health, safety, or general welfare of the public. The site is easily accessed 
from 186th Street near 80th Avenue—motorists can access the site without navigating through 
the industrial park.  

d. The relative gain to the public as compared to the hardship imposed on the individual property owner; 
 By allowing the properties to be rezoned to the ORI PD (Office and Restricted Industrial, 

Mercury  Business Center PUD), the public gains access to conveniently located medical 
offices, which are important to enhancing and maintaining quality of life for residents and 
visitors. 

e. The suitability of the property for the zoned purpose; 
 The development pattern of the existing buildings is more compatible with the ORI PD (Office 

and Restricted Industrial, Mercury Business Center PUD) zoning district than the M-1 PD 
(General Manufacturing, Mercury Business Center PUD). The latter district permits higher 
intensity industrial uses incompatible with the subject site’s development pattern and existing 
uses.  

f. The length of time the property has been vacant as zoned, compared to development in the vicinity of the 
property; 

 The property is not vacant and the three buildings on the subject site were constructed in 2003 
as professional office condominiums. Units within the three four-unit buildings may 
experience typical or extended vacancy as tenants and owners cycle in and out, and the site’s 
current zoning limits the pool of tenants that may occupy the units. 

g. The public need for the proposed use; and 
 Providing conveniently located medical offices is important for the quality of life for residents 

of and visitors to the Village.  
h. The thoroughness with which the municipality has planned and zoned its land use. 

 The Future Land Use map included in the Comprehensive Plan 2000 plan envisions and 
encourages the development of light-industrial uses in the vicinity of the subject site. The 
Zoning Ordinance, as amended, considers industrial and office uses compatible as these use 
categories are allowable within the M-1 (General Manufacturing) and ORI (Office and 
Restricted Industrial) districts. The development pattern in the vicinity, as enabled and 
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encouraged by the M-1 (General Manufacturing) district, is that of an industrial park, as 
envisioned by Comprehensive Plan 2000. The ORI (Office and Restricted Industrial) zoning 
district is also compatible with this future land use category. 
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MOTION TO CONSIDER 
 
If the Plan Commission wishes to act on the Petitioner’s request, the appropriate wording of the motion is listed below. 
The protocol for the writing of a motion is to write it in the affirmative so that a positive or negative recommendation 
correlates to the Petitioner’s proposal. By making a motion, it does not indicate a specific recommendation in support 
or against the plan. The Commission may choose to modify, add, or delete from the recommended motions and 
recommended conditions:  
 

Motion 1 – Map Amendment (Rezoning) 
 
“…make a motion to recommend that the Village Board grant the Petitioner, John Olivieri, on behalf of Centre 
Place Office Condominium Association, a Map Amendment (Rezoning) from the M-1 PD (General 
Manufacturing, Mercury Business Center PUD) zoning district to the ORI PD (Office and Restricted Industrial, 
Mercury Business Center PUD) zoning district for the properties located at 8041-8061 186th Street and adopt 
the Findings of Fact as listed in the June 15, 2023 staff report.” 
 
Motion 2 - Special Use Permit: 
 
“…make a motion to recommend that the Village Board grant the Petitioner, John Olivieri, on behalf of Centre 
Place Office Condominium Association, a Special Use Permit for a Substantial Deviation to the Mercury 
Business Center PUD to allow ‘Medical Offices’ within the ORI (Office and Restricted Industrial, Mercury 
Business Center PUD) zoning districts in the PUD and adopt the Findings of Fact as listed in the June 15, 2023 
staff report.” 
 

 
LIST OF REVIEWED PLANS 
 
 

Submitted Sheet Name 
Prepared 

By 
Date On 

Sheet 
 Application (Redacted) Petitioner 5/8/23 
 Narrative Petitioner 5/8/23 
 Rezoning Addendum Petitioner 5/8/23 
 PUD Addendum  Petitioner 5/8/23 
 Letters of Unit Owner Consent Petitioner 4/27/23 
 Legal Description and Plat Petitioner 5/23/23 

 









































 

 

 
 
 
Date: June 15, 2023 
 
To: Plan Commission 
   
From: Daniel Ritter, AICP 
 Community Development Director 
  
Subject: Continuation of Item 2 - Gas N Wash 
  
 
Item 2 on the meeting agenda for a public hearing for Gas N Wash at 18301 LaGrange Road has been 
requested for a continuation. A revised site plan was submitted to address traffic concerns noted at the 
workshop and is under review. The Petitioner is working on updating plans and the traffic/drive-thru 
analysis. Additional conversations with Cook County Dept. of Transportation and Highways are also 
expected. Continuation of the Public Hearing is requested to the July 6, 2023 Plan Commission meeting. 

Village of Tinley Park  

Memo 
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